OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
August 22, 2017
1:15 PM

5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
VETERANS AUDITORIUM

BATON ROUGE, LA

PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:20 P.M.  Chairman Skains gave the invocation and Dr. Girouard led in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Mr. John Compton, Secretary/Treasurer; Mr. Ed Yerger; Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman; and Dr. Brian LeBlanc, LSU AgCenter
Members absent: Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter;   

Southern University Agricultural Center Representative
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Scott Edwards, Asst. State Conservationist USDA-NRCS; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Clay Alexander, LDAF-OSWC and Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC 
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none. 
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the July 25, 2017 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the July 25, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as emailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Compton made a motion to approve the July 25, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as emailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review the agenda items with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement    

Mr. Spicer said the districts have earned over 95% of the Farm Bill funds allocated to the districts and all but two districts will earn all of their allocated Farm Bill funds.  He said those two districts’ unearned funds will total approximately $5,000 together and will be distributed to other districts that have a heavy workload and have over-earned their allocated Farm Bill funds.   
Mr. Spicer asked Mr. Scott Edwards if he had any comments.  Mr. Edwards said the new Farm Bill Agreements in the past were one year agreements, but last year the 2016 Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement was the first time they had the authority to enter into a multi-year agreement; funds would be added each year for three years at which time a new agreement must be implemented.  He said this makes it much easier with an extended contract and funds added each year.
District Funding
Mr. Spicer said the State funding budget letters were sent to the 44 SWCDs.  He said the districts were cut   $31,141 by the legislature and each district’s budget was cut according to the approved State Commission’s formula.  He asked if there were any questions and there were none
LACD Annual Mid-Year Meeting September 19, 2017
Mr. Spicer said the Mid-year Meeting agenda includes Opening comments at 10:00 AM by Mr. Donavon Taves and Mr. Kevin Norton and the six individual Committees will meet to identify annual meeting topics, speakers and resolutions; lunch break for thirty minutes; General Session to begin at 1:00 PM; Committee Reports outlining Committee Priority issues and actions to be covered at the annual meeting; closing comments and adjournment around 1:30 PM.  He said the Standing Committees will draft agenda and resolutions for the January 10-12, 2018 LACD Annual Meeting.  He asked for any comments and Mr. Edwards asked if the meeting will be held at the same location as last year – in the large USDA Conference Room and Mr. Spicer said it would be held at the same location.  
NEW BUSINESS
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Chairman Skains said they would now take up New Business and asked Mr. Scott Edwards to give the NRCS report.  Mr. Edwards said that Mr. Norton could not be here today due to a funeral for a member of his family in Oklahoma.  Mr. Edwards passed around the August copy of the Louisiana Conservation Update and said the Conservation Update highlights district success stories so if anyone has a success story they would like included in the Update to send it to the NRCS state office.  He said the back page of the Update has Save the Date; – for everyone to mark their calendars for the 2018 Louisiana Women in Agriculture Conference in Alexandria on February 22 and 23, 2018.  He said this is the second year Louisiana held a Women in Agriculture Conference and they have some really good national speakers lined up.  
Mr. Edwards said they are finishing their fiscal year and are finalizing the funding to be added to the current Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement.  He said there is 23 million in EQIP and 32.7 million in CSP.  He said CSP was reinvented this year and they are working to further obligate CSP contracts.  He said the WRE program has over 700,000 acres in easements in Arkansas, Louisiana, and Mississippi; of that amount Louisiana had over 300,000 acres. He said these three states have the largest number of contracts in the US and a WRE Program celebration will be held in Tensas Parish on October 20th.  He said the Louisiana WRE Program did a lot of work in the delta resulting in re-establishing the black bear and their habitat.
Mr. Edwards said they are gearing up for next fiscal year and guidance will be sent out to the field offices by October 1, 2017 and if anyone has any questions to contact him.
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Edwards for the report and asked if anyone had any questions or comments; there were none.
Correspondence

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review the correspondence.  Mr. Spicer said the first item is a letter from the LaSalle SWCD requesting permission from the Commission to purchase a lime/fertilizer spreader for approximately $20,000 to be used by local landowners.  He said he would have Mr. Breaux contact the district and work with them on the purchase contract, equipment storage, insurance, and other items.  Chairman Skains called for any comments from the public or Commission members but there were none; he called for a motion to approve the equipment purchase by the LaSalle SWCD.

Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the LaSalle SWCD to purchase a lime/fertilizer spreader for approximately $20,000.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the next item regards Dr. Ernest Girouard’s retirement and asked Dr. LeBlanc if he wanted to make any comments.  Dr.  LeBlanc said after a long distinguished career Dr. Ernest Girouard will be retiring on August 31st with 45 years of dedicated service to the people of Louisiana at the local, state, and national levels.  He said Dr. Girouard served on the Rice Industry, Soil and Water Conservation District, Farm Credit Associations and Bank Boards and eleven years as LSU AgCenter’s Coordinator of the Louisiana Master Farmer Program.  He said Dr. Girouard will be greatly missed but he was very happy for him.

Dr. Girouard said actually this item was an in-house note to fellow employees and he was really not soliciting gifts; he was trying to eliminate them. He said he really enjoyed his job but he made up his mind to retire.  He said he will stay on local and national boards and will always be there if anyone needs any consulting.
Chairman Skains thanked Dr. Girouard for his 45 years of contributing to Louisiana agriculture and for his conservation work in the districts.

Mr. Spicer said the next item states that two LSU AgCenter agents received top national honors at the July National Association of County Agricultural Agents in Utah.  He said Mr. Craig Roussel of Ascension Parish received the Distinguished Service Award for outstanding work done by an agent who had dedicated ten or more years to the LSU AgCenter and Mr. Bobby Bingham of East Feliciana Parish received the Achievement Award for agents with less than ten years of service.  Mr. Spicer said also at the same meeting, the Louisiana Master Farmer Program was selected the winner of the Search for Excellence in Forestry and Natural Resources Award with Dr. Girouard and other staff members accepting the award.
Mr. Spicer said the next item has a good write up on the South Central Region Meeting held in Alexandria the first week of August.  He said this was the best regional meeting held in many years because it addressed different aspects of conservation activities in Louisiana.  He said in addition to great speakers it focused on Louisiana Forestry and on Long Leaf Pine forest management.  He said Mr. David Daigle gave a great presentation on his Long Leaf Pine operation followed by tours of the Kisatchie Long Leaf Forest and the Southern Forest Heritage Museum.  Mr. Spicer said the museum used many volunteers and there was an old wood crane that in the past was used for unloading timber from railroad cars and for fifteen years a group of older gentlemen have been reworking the old crane for the museum.  He said the Southern Forest Heritage Museum did not charge a fee for the tour as they operate primarily on contributions, therefore, he said LACD was going to make a contribution toward the Heritage Museum.  Dr. Girouard said the LACDE function with the DJ was also a big hit; that part lasted well past midnight.
Mr. Spicer said the next two items are NASDA press releases; the first article regards the Farm Bill and he said he was glad to see that conservation was at the top of the NASDA priority list.  He said the second item is a draft letter from NASDA to Ms. Donna Downing, EPA Office of Water stating they wish the EPA would rescind the 2015 Clean Water Rule.

Chairman Skains said it looks like passage of the Farm Bill will go quickly; the Ag Appropriations Committee had gotten it out of committee; the corn, dairy and cotton folks wanted it changed; it was fixed in Appropriations so maybe everyone will be happy and it will go thru but if not they will have to do a continuing resolution.

Mr. Spicer said the next news article regards a young Bastrop farmer bilking the USDA out of more than $1.6 million dollars by creating shell farms so he could receive FSA subsidy payments. He said this 33 year old 4th generation farmer now faces property forfeiture of greater than $1 million, $250,000 fine each for the ten counts of conspiracy, mail fraud, and money laundering, and 50 years in prison.
Mr. Spicer said the next few items are news releases with the first being about the August 30, 2017 deadline for Ag producers to submit applications for the recovery grant money; this is a grant not a loan.  He said the $10 million recovery grant money will go to eligible farmers and ranchers in 51 parishes who suffered losses due to the March and August 2016 flood; each eligible farmer/rancher can get up to $100,000.  He said to date there are only a few more than 100 applicants and if more eligible farmers/ranchers do not apply then Louisiana will lose the excess funds. 
Mr. Spicer said the next item is the Conservation Clip List that you can read at your convenience but he wanted to mention one article of importance on the second page, the WOTUS withdrawal; EPA, Corps publishing proposal via Agri-Pulse.  He said the next item is about the research the University of Missouri did on the presence of pigweed seed, especially Palmer amaranth, and how weed scientists found multi-herbicide-resistant Palmer amaranth in Missouri and how this seed has spread in a few years to 39 of Missouri’s 114 counties; these plants grow quickly and each plant can produce up to 1 million seeds; pigweed seed has been found in almost all birdseed with a one pound bag having over 8,000 seeds along with common ragweed, velvetleaf, morning glory, other weed seeds, and some millet; the birdseed industry is not regulated.

Mr. Spicer said the last item is an NACD article on the FY18 appropriations cycle. He said it has not changed from last year and the NACD is closely watching the House and Senate as well as Department of the Interior, Environment and related Agencies Subcommittees activities.  He said they are tracking the appropriations bills to be sure the EPA Section 319 grant program and the US Forest Service’s State and Private Forestry program are not cut.  He said these programs are very important to Louisiana.  
Mr. Spicer said that concluded the Correspondence and asked if anyone had any questions or comments; there were none.

Supervisor Resignations/ Appointments and Reappointments    
Chairman Skains said there are no district supervisor resignations or appointments this month.  

2017/2018 Legislative Plan
Chairman Skains asked if anyone had come up with a plan or had any comments.  Mr. Spicer said they have tried everything but were never able to change the budget with districts working with their legislators because it takes more than a letter or a phone call.  He said it takes face to face contacts.  He said we are back at our 1980’s budget levels and even below the $1.9 million we had in 1992.  He said Senator Joe McPherson, Chairman of the Senate Finance Committee and Senator Noble Ellington amended the conservation budget by $0.5 million about 15 years ago and all budget changes since have been cuts.   
Dr. Girouard said most decisions are made before the legislature meets; most legislators say it is up/down and they can only vote.  He said we met with the House Finance Committee and made some progress; we took our grassroots report and spent two hours with him.  He said so many districts are discouraged; they think they are speaking in the wilderness.  He said his board members came to the capitol to speak to our legislators.  He said we have to get to the Finance Committee members on both sides of the aisle and it will work if we use a PAC but we do not have a political arm – that takes money and very few supervisors will contribute to the LACD PAC.
Chairman Skains asked if anyone had any plans that we could work toward.  Dr. Girouard said we should start by meeting with the Rural and Black Caucuses and spending time in Baton Rouge.  Mr. Spicer said we could spend some time on this at the LACD Mid-Year Meeting.  Chairman Skains said we need to put together a team to develop a plan then give marching orders and follow the plan; like an army; follow the plans that worked in the past; this can be done at the next Commission meeting.  Mr. Spicer said last year they tried to get a date to meet with the Rural Caucus but never could get a meeting.  Chairman Skains said we need to go through a member to get a meeting; we know what did not work. Dr. Girouard said we need some legislators to introduce our needs. Chairman Skains said we need a one page information sheet to give to our legislators and use it to get our needs across.  He said we need the names of people comfortable in the speaking roles.  Dr. Girouard said his district completes a grassroots report each year and an annual report – these are sent to their legislators and they can also be used when talking to legislators. Dr. Girouard said another thing that will work is a good breakfast at McDonald’s; he said every year his district invites the local legislators, all drainage board members, elected officials, police jury members, NRCS and others for a breakfast but not to talk business, just to meet and mingle; it costs about $150 and you cannot use SWCD funds, so the supervisors donate and pay for it.  He said everyone looks forward to it each year and it is a great way to mingle, then you invite them to the board meeting and talk business.  Chairman Skains thanked everyone for their comments.
Other Business  

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Other Business and asked Dr. Brian LeBlanc if he had any comments.  Dr. LeBlanc said he had two items to share with the Commission; there will be a Northeast Beef/Forage Field Day at Goldmine Plantation on September 21, 2017 and on October 19, 2017 there will be a  Central Region Beef/Forage Field Day at  Dean Lee Research Station, Alexandria.

Chairman Skains thanked Dr. LeBlanc for the information and asked if there were any other comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.

Next meeting

Chairman Skains said the next State Commission Meeting was being proposed for Tuesday, September 19, 2017 in Alexandria as the Commission members will be there for the LACD Mid-Year Meeting.  He said the exact time and location is to be determined later.  After a brief discussion, it was decided to hold the next meeting in Alexandria on September 19th at approximately 1:30 PM.  Chairman Skains asked if there were any other comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he called for a motion.

Motion: Mr. Fletcher made a motion to hold the September Commission meeting in Alexandria on September 19, 2017.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any other comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.

ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to adjourn at 2:15 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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